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GROTON CONSERVATION COMMISSION 
 

Open Session Minutes 
 

October 5, 2010 
 
Chairman Bruce Easom called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. in the 2nd floor conference room 
in Town Hall. Members Marshall Giguere, Nadia Madden, Peter Morrison, and Bill Neacy were 
present. Members Craig Auman and David Pitkin were absent. Conservation Administrator 
Barbara Ganem was present. 
 
B. Easom explained a special meeting was called to discuss two items: 1) the proposed 
acquisition of New England Forestry Foundation (NEFF) land on Baddacook Pond and 2) the 
trail easement proposed as a settlement of the litigation over the abandoned B & M railroad bed 
in W. Groton. He stated it was his preference to discuss both matters in open session. Selectman 
Peter Cunningham was present and expressed a preference for discussing the trail easement in 
Executive Session. Attorney Ray Lyons was notified by telephone that the land acquisition 
discussion would take place in open session, and he declined to attend. Reporter Pierre Comtois 
of the Groton Landmark was present and was given a copy of the draft Purchase & Sales 
Agreement (P & S) for the land acquisition. 
 
Chairman Easom noted that board members agreed in a previous meeting to begin to do outreach 
to see what the concerns of the Board of Selectmen and Finance Committee were with regard to 
the acquisition. Both boards voted unanimously not to recommend the article at the upcoming 
October 18th Town Meeting. Member Pitkin touched based with FinCom Chair Jay Praeger who 
has concerns about the access over Baddacook Pond Rd. from Rt. 40 to the property. The P & S 
agreement is silent on this access while the appraisal is based on the assumption NEFF will 
access the subject building lot via Baddacook Pond Rd. 
 
(Selectman Anna Eliot arrived at 7:10 p.m.) 
 
 Mr. Easom pointed out the Commission ran into similar difficulties in one of the Mattbob 
LAND grant application appraisals in that the appraisal did not match the land that was proposed 
for purchase. The fact that they didn’t match was the reason for the Division of Conservation 
Services’ rejection of the LAND grant. He felt this access needs to be part of the transaction. 
 
Member Giguere questioned whether the deed specifies whether part of the property or 
easements cannot be severed. Chairman Easom pointed out the 1939 Ayer quadrangle of the 
USGS topographic map shows the existence of roads and the NEFF cottage at Baddacook Pond. 
Technically there is no current road, but a private driveway. All other landowners on the private 
driveway have signed on to the private driveway which provides access without guiding traffic 
around the Baddacook public water well, but NEFF refused to do so and has maintained their 
right to pass. DEP requested that motorized traffic around the well not be allowed, and the 
private driveway was a way to deal with this mandate. B. Easom maintained that this right 
should be included in the acquisition and then the Board of Selectmen could decide to extinguish 
the passage. 
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Selectmen Cunningham questioned whether the easement really exists. B. Neacy suggested 
including language in the P & S that would allow the right of way or easement to be retired. 
 
For all intents and purposes, Baddacook Pond Rd. is a private road with landowners along its 
length having the right to pass. How the appraisal relates to what we are purchasing is critical. 
The Town should acquire all rights and easements. Upon a motion by P. Morrison, seconded by 
M. Giguere, it was 
 
VOTED: to include language in the Purchase & Sales Agreement in which the Town 
will acquire all rights and easements to access the buildable portion of the property. 
 
Pierre Comtois requested clarification on what road was under discussion, and those present 
explained there is trail access from Old Dunstable Rd. to a portion of the property proposed for 
acquisition, but it is impossible to get to the house lot with a vehicle due to wetlands. The Town 
needs the rights to get to the property actually appraised. It would then be left to the Board of 
Selectmen to determine what they wish to do going forward as DEP had a problem with 
motorized vehicles using the access by the Baddacook well. 
 
B. Easom asked if the division of costs outlined in the draft P & S met the Commission’s 
requirements. Both the expenses for the survey and the demolition are covered in the P & S. 
Upon a motion by P. Morrison, seconded by M. Giguere, it was 
 
VOTED: to submit the revised Purchases & Sales Agreement to Town Counsel 
as amended and then on to NEFF or Ray Lyons as their representative. 
 
Mr. Easom read from Francois Forbe’s email, dated October 3, 2010, regarding the proposed 
purchase of the NEFF Baddacook Pond property. The e-mail points out NEFF would like to 
recognize full value for the property and is proposing the construction of a single family house to 
replace a pre-existing house on a non-conforming lot should the property not be sold to a 
conservation buyer. It is possible they can re-establish their existing access around the well for 
the access to this house. 
 
Selectmen Cunningham questioned the likelihood of building a house in this location. The 
amount of shore frontage enhances the possibility. B. Easom pointed out the advantages of the 
Town purchasing this property include the fact the LAND grant would offer 60% 
reimbursement, the use of the Conservation Fund (which has about 50% state funds) would mean 
no additional new taxes, the right of passage by the Baddacook well would be extinguished, 
Zone II for the Baddacook well would be protected, one-third of the eastern shore of Baddacook 
Pond would be permanently protected, and rare species habitat would be protected. In addition, 
the state Fisheries & Wildlife Department may be interested in acquiring adjacent land in the 
future to enhance the protective value. 
 
Members thought finding out the status of the easement on the deed was critical. Litigating 
adverse possession is expensive and time-consuming. P. Cunningham said the Selectmen’s main 
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concern is that most of the property is wetlands. Members stressed that 1/3 of the shoreline of 
Baddacook Pond is to be protected, as well as an island in the lake. 
 
Upon a motion by P. Morrison, seconded by B. Neacy, and a roll call vote of Bill Neacy, Peter 
Morrison, Marshall Giguere, Nadia Madden, and Bruce Easom, it was 
 
VOTED: to enter Executive Session for the purpose of discussing land acquisition and 
litigation, not to return to Open Session at adjournment. 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 7: 45 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Barbara V. Ganem 
Conservation Administrator 
 
 

Approved as drafted 10/12/10. 
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EXHIBIT 1 
 

From: Françoise Forbes [mailto:fdforbes@charter.net]  
Sent: Sunday, October 03, 2010 10:04 AM 
To: Francoise Forbes 
Subject: Preserving Baddacook Pond 
 
Dear Baddacook Pond Abutters and Friends of the pond, 
 
The outcome of article 16 in the fall town meeting warrant (October18) will have a direct big 
impact on Baddacook Pond, and unfortunately it could be a negative one.  
All abutters received a registered letter dated September 14 2010, from Whitney Beals, NEFF 
Director of Land Protection explaining in detail the agreement they have with the conservation 
commission and stating that NEFF and the Con Com will sign a formal purchase and sale 
agreement before the town meeting. 
I can provide copies of the letter which contains many more details than the summary in the 
town meeting warrant. 
 
If the town of Groton fails to acquire the land in question, NEFF, who has obtained the permit 
for a septic system  (Board of Health meeting in summer of 2008) will want to get  a "fair value"  
for the land and thus will turn to the highest bidder; in anticipation of such an outcome, they 
have filed  a NOI for a new single family home.  In other words , in the near future, there could 
be a four bedroom all-year-round home in place of the dilapidated shack which is there now. 
 
It is thus important  to remind you (and as many friends /acquaintances you can gather) to go and 
vote on October 18 to assure that the conservation commission buys these 52 acres of land and 
prevent any further development on Baddacook. 
I will be glad to provide more information about this issue. 
 
Mark the date  ! October 18, Groton Fall town meeting 
 
Looking forward to hearing from you , 
 
Françoise Forbes 
978 448 0321 
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2
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